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From the Desk of… Patricia Ryan

Hello again from the CMHDA staff – Patricia Ryan, Jack Tanenbaum, Heather Anders, Erin Riggs (our newest addition – see bio below), Brad Yates, Darlene Thomas and Paula Laiewski!  I am happy to announce that we are finally starting up our CMHDA e-newsletter again, after a one-year hiatus.  This past year has been incredibly eventful, and we have had much to tell you about.  The problem is we didn’t have enough time to write about it!
We are hopeful that with a staff addition and some organizational rearranging, the CMHDA e-newsletter will be published on a monthly basis, at the beginning of each month.  As always, we welcome your comments and suggestions for how we can make this a communication tool that is valuable to you.

In fact, we are adding a couple of regular features to the newsletter that we hope you find useful.  The first is a monthly update on all things related to the recently enacted Mental Health Services Act (Prop. 63).  Since California is charting a new and exciting course with this unprecedented voter-supported initiative to expand and “transform” the mental health system, we know we will have much to write about in the coming months (and years).  Please feel free to contact us with any comments or questions you have about this topic, and we will try to address them in future articles.  And also be sure to share with us any news from your communities that might be of interest to others – innovative programs, new community partnerships, etc.  

Our second new feature is our Medi-Cal Compliance column.  With increased scrutiny by the state and federal governments on how their money is being spent, there is always an incredible amount for county Mental Health Plans to keep up with.   We hope this will help give you the information you need to do that.  Again, if you would like to see a specific subject related to Medi-Cal compliance addressed, or want to share something that you think might be helpful to your colleagues, be sure to let us know.

Legislative Update
January marked the beginning of a new two-year legislative session, and it is anticipated that many bills relating to mental health will be introduced. 
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Although Friday, January 21 was the last day to submit bill requests 
to Legislative Counsel, only a few hundred bills have been formally introduced as of this writing. The majority of bills will be introduced over the next four weeks. This “last-minute” rush of bill introductions is typical of the legislative process, but it places legislative advocacy efforts in a “crunch” period in which CMHDA will be analyzing a slew of bills right up to scheduled policy committee hearings. 

Anticipating this hectic period, CMHDA has created two processes for reviewing critical legislative initiatives and adopting policy positions. The Legislative Committee will continue to meet via conference call every Friday morning to monitor the progress and provide input as key legislative bills move through the Legislature.  All interested mental health directors or designated staff are invited to participate in the call (for information on how to access the call, please call Erin Riggs at 916-556-3477, ext. 112).  To allow for additional dialogue and policy direction on substantive legislative issues, the Legislative Committee will have an “in-person” meeting once a month, prior to the Governing Board meeting.

Following are a few of the highlights from CMHDA’s legislative agenda this year:  

AB 1629 (Frommer), Chapter 875, Statutes of 2004 – Clean-up Language.  Last year, SEIU and the California Association of Health Facilities sponsored this measure, which provided for the creation and assessment of a quality assurance fee on skilled nursing facilities (SNFs); certain specified reporting requirements of SNFs to the State Department of Health Services (DHS) for purposes of developing a “facility specific” rate methodology; and directives for DHS to seek a Medicaid state plan amendment, which would allow the state to draw down additional federal matching funds. 

An unintended consequence resulting from this measure that will impact county mental health budgets is the inclusion of all SNFs, including those designated as “Institutions for Mental Disease (IMDs)” under the Medicaid program -- which are ineligible for federal Medicaid matching funds for their clients.  Since SNF/IMDs would also be subject to paying the quality assurance assessment fees, county mental health-departments who contract with them would have to pay for the new facility-specific rate that includes the cost of the fee without getting the benefit of the additional federal funds.  Both CAHF and SEIU, which co-sponsored AB 1629 last year, committed to working with CMHDA on clean-up legislation to address this unintended consequence.  CMHDA has begun discussions with CAHF and state DMH on potential legislative and/or regulatory remedies to address this problem.

Healthy Families Program. Until very recently, Healthy Families 
Program-participating health plans have paid for the pharmaceuticals associated with an SED child who is referred to county mental health after the child’s basic mental health benefit has been exhausted.  However, some plans have recently discontinued paying for the medications once the child is referred to the county, claiming that counties were always intended by state law and regulation to be fully responsible for the child’s coverage once diagnosed as SED and referred to the county for care.  
However, it has been the understanding of county mental health programs since the inception of the Healthy Families Program that the SED benefit was modeled after the Medi-Cal carve-out, under which the state (for fee-for-service) or Medi-Cal managed care health plans are responsible for the costs of pharmaceuticals. CMHDA will be exploring legislative/regulatory solutions to this problem as well.  

Prop. 63/Mental Health Services Act.  With the state’s current fiscal constraints, some may mistakenly assume that the Mental Health Services Act has funding which can be used to supplant mental health service programs, at both the state and local levels. CMHDA will be working to educate others about the actual purpose and intent of the MHSA—that is, to expand mental health services to unserved and underserved populations, and to finally begin to fulfill the significant unmet need for mental health services for Californians with serious mental illness.

Seriously Emotionally Disturbed Pupils. CMHDA intends to work on clean-up legislation to address problems related to last year’s SB 1895 – particularly regarding counties’ ability to be reimbursed through the SB 90 mandate reimbursement process for their unreimbursed costs in complying with this state and federal mandate. This complex issue is covered in more detail below under “AB 3632 Update.”

For more information on CMHDA’s 2005 Public Policy Priorities, please visit: http://www.cmhda.org/legislate.html. 
AB 3632 (Special Education Pupils Program) Update

As usual, there is much to report about the status of CMHDA’s continuing efforts to address funding and other problems related to counties’ role in providing mental health services to special education students pursuant to Chapter 26.5 of the Government Code (AB 3632).

First, as counties are painfully aware, not one cent of the $69 million of federal IDEA funds that was allocated in this year’s state budget has been received by any county mental health department so far.  According to Alice Parker, Director of the Office of Special Education at the California Department of Education, they have received “necessary assurances” from 39 County Offices of Education that will allow them to process checks for those counties.  According to Parker, CDE has received authorization to distribute 60 percent of the grant awards to these 39 counties, and CDE is in the process of processing the payments. It will then be up to the County Office of Education to take necessary action to send payments to the county mental health agency. All subsequent grant award payments (beyond the 60 percent) will be “based upon the submission of data from the county offices of education substantiating the need for additional payments.”  According to Parker, this process should ensure that counties have the first cash in hand within “1-2 weeks.”

For those 18 counties whose Offices of Education have not sent in the necessary assurances, the delay will obviously be longer.  County mental health departments should contact their County Office of Education for information about the status of your allocation.

FY 2005-06 Budget Proposal

Meanwhile, many counties are continuing to experience serious cash flow problems due to both the delay in receiving this year’s funding, and the fact that the state owes them millions of dollars for unpaid state mandate claims from past years.  The Governor’s proposed fiscal year 2005-06 budget throws this program into further uncertainty.  It suspends the AB 3632 mandate on county mental health, but also continues the $69 million of federal IDEA funding for counties.  

County mental health now faces several very difficult choices: either plan to discontinue services as of July 1 (or whenever their share of the $69 million is projected to be spent); continue to serve children referred under the program, knowing that when the $69 million is gone, they will not have the option of submitting SB 90 claims to the state (since the mandate on counties will have been suspended); or contract with their local school districts to have them pick up any costs over and above the IDEA allocation (since schools are ultimately responsible for ensuring that children receive the IEP services to which they are entitled under federal law).   

In short, the Governor’s proposal to suspend, not repeal, the mandate will create chaos at the local level as counties individually try to decide what to do.  CMHDA’s position continues to remain the same as it has been for the past year: either restructure current law to clearly return the fiscal and legal responsibility for ensuring that special education students receive federally-mandated mental health services they need, or fully fund counties for providing the services.  Counties are willing to contract with schools to continue to provide the necessary services, but they are unwilling to continue to bear the cost of this federal education entitlement program.

Meet Our New Staff Member, Erin Riggs
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Erin K. Riggs, MSW has recently joined the CMHDA team as the Associate Director of Legislation and Public Policy. She will be assisting and working collaboratively with Patricia Ryan, CMHDA’s Executive Director, on the many legislative and public policy issues that CMHDA is involved in on behalf of CMHDA members and their clients/consumers.
Erin most recently served as the Director of Government Relations & Political Affairs for the National Association of Social Workers, California Chapter (NASW-CA), providing policy analysis and governmental advocacy services on behalf of the social work profession and its clients. Prior to joining NASW-CA, Erin completed her Master of Social Work (MSW) degree at California State University, Sacramento (CSUS), principally concentrating her areas of study and practicum in mental health, providing direct practice services to older adults, juveniles and incarcerated adults.  
Prior to completing her MSW degree, Erin also served as the Director of Communications for the American Institute of Architects, California Chapter (AIACC) providing communications and public affairs services on behalf of the architectural profession. While there, she developed and implemented the public awareness campaign for the widely publicized “Housing the Next 10 Million” competition, an international open ideas competition sponsored by the Great Valley Center and the AIACC, designed to address the complex housing needs of a growing socio-economic and culturally diverse population in California’s Central Valley. In addition, she has provided media relations and communication services for private, for-profit public relations firms, the state Office of Emergency Services and the Assembly Republican Caucus, California State Legislature.  
Erin has volunteered as a crisis line peer counselor for WEAVE (Women Escaping A Violent Environment) and as a hand-to-hand volunteer for the Sacramento AIDS Foundation. In addition to her MSW, she holds a Bachelors of Arts degree in Journalism, with a minor in Government, from California State University, Sacramento. 
Please join us in welcoming Erin to the CMHDA team!

Mental Health Services Act Update
We did it!  Proposition 63 is no longer a wish – it is a reality.  Thanks to the hard work, financial contributions and dedication of many Californians over the past couple of years -- with a special thanks to former Assemblyman Darrell Steinberg and Rusty Selix, the official co-proponents of Proposition 63 -- the Mental Health Services Act (MHSA) is now law in California.  And we must begin the second phase of the campaign, which is implementation.

According to the MHSA, counties, along with the state Department of Mental Health, have the primary responsibility for implementing this important new initiative.  Counties (and cities, as applicable) are responsible for working with individuals served, families and other local stakeholders to prepare and submit to the state Department of Mental Health (DMH) and the Oversight and Accountability Commission a 3-year plan for implementing the MHSA.  

As county mental health directors and staff are well aware, hard work is already underway in local communities to begin turning the vision of the MHSA into reality.  The vision, as outlined recently by state DMH Director Stephen W. Mayberg, is “to transform the current mental health system in California … toward a state-of-the-art culturally competent system that promotes recovery/wellness through independence, hope, personal empowerment, and resiliency for adults and seniors with serious mental illness and for children with serious emotional disorders and their families.” 

DMH last month released the allocation formula that will be used to let counties know how much community program planning money they are eligible to apply for.  It includes a minimum allocation of $75,000 for each county, with the rest based on percentage of population under 200% of the federal poverty level.  It also finalized the guidelines counties must follow in submitting their applications for the planning funds (see DMH Letter 05-01), at http://www.dmh.ca.gov/DMHDocs/docs/letters05/05-01.pdf.

In a nutshell, counties must include enough details of their proposed activities to allow reviewers to determine if the county’s proposed Community Program Planning:

- Reflects the scope of the MHSA;

- Is complete and responsive to DMH Letter 05-01 requirements; and

- Describes reasonable county planning activities in light of the funding requested.

The deadline for submitting the funding requests is March 15, 2005.  However, as a courtesy for those counties who submit their funding requests sooner, DMH will begin reviewing requests as of February 15.  DMH will either approve or disapprove plans within 30 days of receipt.  To learn more about what some of your colleagues are up to with regard to developing a “plan to plan,” be sure to attend the panel discussion on county planning activities at our Friday morning All Directors session (February 11) during the California Mental Health Policy Forum in San Diego.

Next Steps:  Counties are anxiously awaiting guidance from DMH on two important issues:  1) the criteria and methodology for distributing services funding (pursuant to the systems of care provisions for children, adults and older adults); and 2) guidelines for determining how the local supplantation language from the MHSA (Section 5891, which states simply that “these funds shall not be used to supplant existing state or county funds utilized to provide mental health services”)  will be defined.  DMH hopes to have a proposal for the services funding piece out by March 1.  The expected date for the proposed supplantation guidelines is unknown at this time.

For more information and guidance on MHSA implementation issues, be sure to keep an eye on the training opportunities that CIMH is sponsoring http://www.cimh.org/home/index.cfm.  To keep up on any new information coming out from DMH, go to their special MHSA site at http://www.dmh.ca.gov/MHSA/default.asp. 

Medi-Cal/Compliance – News You Can Use

Quality Assurance:  As a friendly reminder, the CMHDA Quality Assurance/Compliance calls are occurring the first Monday of every month, from 11:00 a.m. to 12:30 p.m., and are hosted by Jack Joiner (chair) and Jack Tanenbaum (CMHDA staff). These calls are informational, and afford opportunities for sharing and collaborating with our DMH partners. The compliance call begins at 11:00 a.m. and the QI call at 12:00 p.m.  County staff is welcome to join us for one or both at 916.552.6504.
EQRO Audits:  Sheila Baler, Executive Director of APS, Inc. (which is the state contractor for DMH to provide External Quality Review Audits of county MHPs) met with the Medi-Cal Policy committee on January 19 and discussed the EQRO audit process. With respect to onsite reviews, she reported that they have completed 26 MHP reviews of the total 55 reviews for this fiscal year. They are planning on completing a total of 56 for next year. Ms. Baler informed the committee of new tools they will be developing and implementing, including an audit process to validate Medi-Cal claims submitted to DMH with individual clinical records and a process to review internal DMH operations regarding the calculation of performance measures.  The audit review process will look at each progress note for the month of February, 2003.  Information on this process will be sent out in the next couple of weeks
EPSDT Audits:  The first EPSDT audits of county MHPs began the first week of January with Stanislaus and Kern counties, conducted by independent reviewers contracted through DMH. The reviewers are RNs, LCSWs and MFTs who have received a day of training from DMH compliance staff.  Based upon the experiences of these first two counties, here are some issues for you to consider in preparation for your audit:
- The only charts reviewed are those from the review period April-June 2004.
- The auditors will look for the progress note, time and the corresponding actual service provided.  - Progress notes must validate the claim showing client involvement.
- Client care plans for the review period must be in the chart. 
- It is also helpful to have a binder containing staff signatures with licenses.
Also, be sure to review DMH information notice 04-08 for specific information on the audit process http://www.dmh.ca.gov/DMHDocs/docs/notices04/04-08.pdf.

Final Medicare Pharmacy Rules Issued

The Bush administration on January 21 issued its final rules for the new Medicare prescription drug benefit that goes into effect January 1, 2006.  The regulations, which apply to health insurers, employers, pharmaceutical companies, pharmacies, benefit managers and beneficiaries, include many changes from the July 2004 version in response to concerns raised by advocacy groups during the public comment period (for a  summary of those changes, go to http://www.cms.hhs.gov/medicarereform/pdbma/fs-changesfromnprm.pdf.)


Dual Eligibles (Medi-Medi Beneficiaries)

Of particular importance to clients served by California’s public mental health system, the new rules offer assistance for low-income beneficiaries who make up nearly 11 million of the 41 million Medicare beneficiaries. According to the Centers for Medicaid and Medicare Services (CMS), there are currently about 6.3 million people eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid who receive prescription drug coverage through Medicaid.  

Many consumer advocacy organizations (including CMHDA) had expressed concern that dual-eligibles would face a gap in coverage while their drug coverage switches from Medicaid to Medicare. In an effort to address that concern, the new rules state that dual-eligibles will be enrolled automatically in the new prescription drug program in the fall of 2005. They will then have the option of changing plans before the drug benefit becomes available beginning January 1, 2006.

Under the rules, dual-eligibles will pay no premiums or deductibles, and their co-pays will not exceed $3 per prescription.  The rules also specify that states may continue to cover the drugs for 

Medicaid beneficiaries that are not covered by the Medicare drug plan, and still receive Federal Financial Participation (FFP) under the Medicaid program.  They also allow states who currently have no co-pay requirements for low income beneficiaries to use a portion of their savings to compensate beneficiaries for the required Medicare co-pay.

In addition, Medicare will pay an average of 96% of drug costs for some three million low-income beneficiaries who are not eligible for Medicaid, as well as an average of 85% of drug costs for 1.6 million additional low-income beneficiaries who earn slightly more. [image: image1.png]



Drug Coverage Rules
The regulations also govern which drugs must be covered under the new prescription drug plans, based on guidelines released earlier this month by the United States Pharmacopeial Convention . 

USP specified 146 types of medications that Medicare should cover, such as antidepressants, HIV/AIDS medications, anti-cholesterol treatments and anti-inflammatory medications. The guidelines include 41 categories, 32 of which are further broken down into drug classes. USP specified that the private drug plans should offer beneficiaries at least two drugs in each category. The group also suggested that drug plans cover at least one product from each subclass within a category and said that Medicare officials should require insurers to justify the exclusions of drug subclasses by providing "substantial clinical, scientific or other rationale.”

Although the guidelines did not include specific drugs that must be covered, Medicare officials said they could require health plans to cover “specific drugs or types of drugs, to be identified in the future.” CMS also stipulated that a health plan must cover a drug if a doctor certifies that it is medically necessary for a patient, regardless of whether it is on the formulary. [image: image2.png]



CMHDA plans to include a discussion about the new Medicare pharmacy benefit and its impact on Medi-Medi clients served by county mental health departments at an upcoming All Directors Meeting (probably in March).  We will also be sharing information as it becomes available to assist you in educating county staff and beneficiaries about this issue.

Small Talk by Jack Tanenbaum

…This year’s Small Counties Annual Meeting will take place May 4-6, 2005, at the Embassy Suites Hotel in South Lake Tahoe (El Dorado County).  The training provided at the meeting will focus on “Integration of Mental Health Services with Primary Health Care.”  Continuing Education Credits will be offered.
…The private Psychiatric Health Facility (PHF) that Superior Counties have been working on with North Valley Behavioral Health is making good progress.  The plan right now is for a July opening for the 24-bed acute care facility.  An update on its progress will be presented at the February 9 Small Counties Committee meeting in San Diego.
…Representatives from county mental health -- Mike Cassetta (Glenn County), Linda Hartman (Humboldt County), and Jack Tanenbaum (CMHDA) -- attended a meeting of the CMSP Planning and Benefits Committee on January 27, 2005, during which options for substantially revising the “carve out” of the Mental Health Benefit were discussed.  Under consideration by the Committee were options to either reduce or eliminate the mental health pharmacy and inpatient benefits “in light of the recent enactment of Proposition 63.”  After hearing concerns from the mental health representatives about not having sufficient time to analyze the effects of the options, the Committee agreed to postpone a decision until its next meeting on February 24.  CMHDA will be helping to facilitate discussions among CMSP member counties to determine next steps in addressing this important issue.
System of Care Highlights by Heather Anders
Check here for the latest news on some of the CMHDA System of Care Committees: 

System of Care

The committee, which consists of CMHDA’s System of Care Committee Chairs, has been working on the development of an orientation guide for CMHDA’s committee chairs. The orientation manual is estimated to be completed in Spring of 2005.

Children’s System of Care

The Children’s System of Care Committee has developed a new plan for its meetings for 2005. It has decided to borrow an idea that originally developed in the CMHDA Adult System of Care Committee, which is to have forum presentations at each monthly meeting focusing on issues that the committee finds of urgent interest. The January forum focused on CSOC, what it was and what it can be.

The CSOC Committee also recently saw Brad Luz (Butte County Mental Health Director) retire from his post as committee co-chair. Nancy Peña (Santa Clara County Mental Health Director) has volunteered to be the new co-chair of the subcommittee, and will be working alongside Alfredo Aguirre (San Diego County Mental Health Director) in chairing the CSOC Committee meetings. Nancy Peña currently is the co-chair of the CMHDA Community Treatment Facility/Foster Care Subcommittee under CSOC. We will miss you, Brad!  Welcome, Nancy!

Subcommittees of CSOC and ASOC:

Community Treatment Facility/Foster Care Subcommittee:

The CMHDA CSOC Subcommittee recently approved the merger of the CTF Subcommittee and the Foster Care Subcommittee. The merged subcommittee met for the first time on January 20, and is in the process of finalizing a draft of the Barriers to Care report. Once the report is approved by CMHDA’s CSOC Committee and the CMHDA Governing Board, the report will be distributed to County Mental Health Directors. 

The subcommittee has also started to develop its vision and purpose, and will continue to meet regularly to build a strong subcommittee.

Multi-Association Joint Committee: 
This subcommittee, which is co-chaired by both CMHDA and the Chief Probation Officers of California, will be working on finalizing a paper entitled Placement Options for Aggressive Juvenile Justice Youth with Severe Mental Illness: County Challenges. The subcommittee has also recently completed and distributed a document co-written by UACC, CPOC and CMHDA entitled Mental Heath Services Act and Juvenile Justice Youth.
CSOC/ASOC Transition Age Youth (TAY) Subcommittee: 

This subcommittee is near completion on the TAY Resource Guide, which includes 16 chapters, all of which have been written by dedicated individuals. The subcommittee plans to have the Guide completed and approved by CMHDA before a May 2 TAY Conference in Southern California. The Resource Guide will be the centerpiece of that conference, with several workshops focusing on various chapters.
Adult System of Care

The ASOC committee has continued to have forum presentations conducted at committee meetings, and in 2005 the forums will focus on various components of the Mental Health Services Act.  A small editing group from the ASOC Committee has recently taken on the task of revising the ASOC Framework, which was adopted by CMHDA in 2000. A revised version of the framework will be coming to the ASOC Committee for approval, and then will go to the CMHDA Governing Board for final approval. 

The committee will be meeting in February at the California Mental Health Policy Forum in San Diego.

ASOC/OASOC Transitional Adult Subcommittee:

This subcommittee continues to conduct literature reviews on aging baby boomers (ages 55-59 years old) in order to gain greater understanding of this transitional group. It recently distributed a survey for county mental health directors to complete on high risk clients, and will be analyzing the information received and developing a second follow-up survey on services for high risk transitional adult clients.

Older Adult System of Care

The OASOC Committee also has started to revise the OASOC Framework, which was adopted in 2001.  Once approved, the framework will be distributed, along with the OASOC Committee position paper, Building and Older Adult System of Care, to county mental health directors for consideration when creating their county plans.

The committee will be meeting in February at the California Mental Health Policy Forum in San Diego.
All CMHDA System of Care Committees are focusing on the Mental Health Services Act in 2005. 

For more information on System of Care Committees, please visit: http://www.cmhda.org/comm.html.

The Year of the Healthy Child

U.S. Surgeon General Richard H. Carmona recently announced that his 2005 agenda will focus on “The Year of the Healthy Child.”  
"We know that the health needs of children grow into the health problems of  adulthood, so this year I will be taking a hard look at ways to improve the health of children both domestically and internationally," Carmona said. "By improving the holistic health of our children, we can ensure a healthier population for the next generation."

Dr. Carmona announced that The Year of the Healthy Child agenda will focus on improving the body, mind, and spirit of the growing child. A healthy child begins before birth, so the Office of the Surgeon General will highlight steps that women should take to keep themselves healthy, especially when they are considering becoming pregnant. This includes a healthful diet, exercise, and eliminating tobacco use and alcohol consumption.

In addition to addressing the physical needs of youth in 2005, the Office of the Surgeon General will join with others to promote the mental health of children and adolescents.

For more information on The Year of the Healthy Child, 2005 agenda, please visit: http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/pressreleases/sg01242005.html 

New Suicide Prevention Magazine to Launch in 2005

Advancing Suicide Prevention, a new strategic health policy magazine, will launch in 2005 from PDV Communications Inc., a Wisconsin-based magazine publisher in the mental health and social services arena. The 36-page, full-color trade magazine will be published six times a year. 

The magazine will present the latest science and policy research on suicide prevention from wide perspectives and for a variety of professional audiences.

With a controlled circulation of 20,000, Advancing Suicide Prevention will present a broad range of issues, including those surrounding the public threat of suicide, women, male, and youth populations, suicide among rural, elderly, and diverse populations, and the risk of suicide to hospitals, clinicians, schools, and many more.

Advancing Suicide Prevention is not affiliated with any particular entity, but rather is supported by advertising and sponsorships.

The editorial advisory board of Advancing Suicide Prevention consists of professionals representing all constituencies that comprise the magazine’s readership.

For more information about Advancing Suicide Prevention, please visit: http://www.advancingsp.com 

Together Rx Access Card Program to Help 36 Million Uninsured Americans

Ten pharmaceutical companies recently launched the Together Rx Access Card program, which will provide uninsured Americans who are eligible for the program with savings on brand-name and generic prescription products.

The Together Rx Access Card is a free, easy to use card that can access savings right at the pharmacy counter, for individuals eligible for the program. The program will be available at major pharmacies nationwide by mid-February 2005.

The ten pharmaceutical companies involved in the Card program offer savings on over 275 brand-name prescription products, including products to treat diabetes, hypertension, high cholesterol, cancer, allergy, asthma, arthritis, and depression. Individuals who are eligible for the program can plan to save 25-40 percent on prescription drugs directly from the manufacturers, in addition to a wide range of generic products.

In order to qualify for the Together Rx Access Card, applicants must be legal U.S. residents, not Medicare eligible, without public or private prescription drug coverage and with incomes up to $30,000 for single individuals or $60,000 for a family of four.

In addition, each of the ten pharmaceutical companies participating in the Card program independently offers Patient Assistance Programs (PAPs). Individuals applying to enroll in the Together Rx Access program will be automatically notified if they are eligible for further savings, or free medicines, through the PAPs.

For more information on the Together Rx Access Card program, please visit: www.TogetherRxAccess.com 
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� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ����February 9-11 – California Mental Health Policy Forum in San Diego 





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� February 16 – CMHDA Medi-Cal Policy Committee Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� February 24 – CMHDA Children’s System of Care Committee Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 3 – CMHDA Foster Care/CTF Subcommittee Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 3 – CMHDA Financial Services Committee Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 9 – CMHDA Governing Board Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 10 – CMHDA Small Counties Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ����March 10 – CMHDA All Directors Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 16 – CMHDA Medi-Cal Policy Committee Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 17– CMHDA OASOC Committee Conference Call





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 24 – CMHDA Children’s System of Care Committee Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 24 – CMHDA Information Technology Committee Meeting





� HYPERLINK  \l "_Legislative_News_of" \o "Legislative News of the Week" ��� EMBED MS_ClipArt_Gallery.5  ���� March 31 – CMHDA System of Care Committee Conference Call














For more scheduling information, please visit:





� HYPERLINK "http://www.cmhda.org/calendar.html" ��http://www.cmhda.org/calendar.html� 








Upcoming Conferences and Special Events





The events listed below are hyperlinked to further information. Just click on the highlighted portion and you will be taken to event information.





February 9-11, 2005 	� HYPERLINK "http://www.cimh.org/downloads/MHPF%20Tentative%20Agenda.pdf" ��California Mental Health Policy Forum in San Diego, California�


� HYPERLINK "http://www.cimh.org/downloads/RegForm.pdf" ��Conference Registration Form�





March 16-18, 2005 	� HYPERLINK "http://www.cmhda.org/documents/Cal_QIC_Conf._Agenda_March16-18_2005.doc" ��California Quality Improvement Committee Annual Conference


�� HYPERLINK "http://www.cmhda.org/documents/Cal_QIC_Conf_reg._form_March16-18_2005.DOC" ��Conference Registration Form�


� HYPERLINK "http://www.cmhda.org/documents/Cal_QIC_Conf._Hotel_Reserv_Form_March16-18_2005.doc" ��Hotel Reservation Form�





March 22-24, 2005	� HYPERLINK "http://www.cimh.org/downloads/Save%20the%20Date%201.18.05.pdf" ��Adult System of Care Partnership Conference in San Mateo, California� 





May 2, 2005	� HYPERLINK "http://www.cmhda.org/documents/TAY_Conf_save_the_date_5-2-05_(1-28-05).pdf" ��Conference on Transition Age Youth; From Recovery to Discovery�





May 11-13, 2005	� HYPERLINK "http://www.cmhacy.org/" ��California Mental Health Advocates for Children and Youth (CMHACY) Conference at Asilomar Conference Grounds in Pacific Grove, California� 





May 12-13, 2005	CMHDA Older Adult System of Care Mental Health Conference (more information available soon)





If there is a conference that is not listed that you would like listed, please contact Heather Anders with conference information and an electronic brochure at � HYPERLINK "mailto:handers@cmhda.org" ��handers@cmhda.org�. 
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